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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed March 28, 2016.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant proved

he sustained a compensable injury to his right lower

extremity.  After reviewing the entire record de novo,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a compensable injury.  

I.  HISTORY

George Morris Palmer, now age 62, testified that he
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had been diagnosed with high blood sugar in 1998 for

which he had been prescribed medication.  Dr. Timothy

Dow examined the claimant in September 2008 and assessed

“Diabetes mellitus.”  Dr. Dow examined the claimant in

June 2010, at which time the claimant’s chief complaint

was an ingrown toenail on his left foot.  Dr. Dow

assessed “Severe ingrowing toenail on the left foot. 

Worrisome symptoms for diabetic gastroparesis.  Poorly

controlled diabetes.  Hyperlipidemia.”    

The claimant testified that he began working for

the respondent-employer, Midwest Fertilizer, on

April 20, 2015.  The claimant testified that his work

for the respondents included mixing and blending of

fertilizer chemicals.  The parties stipulated that the

employment relationship existed on May 11, 2015.  The

claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  I want you to relate to the judge, the
best you can, what happened, what you contend
happened that led to your hospitalization on 
May 25, 2015, and subsequent amputation of
your leg.

A.  That morning, I arrived there, as I
usually do in the summertime, between 7:00 and
7:30.  It had rained the night before and
there was water that was in the - one of the
bays area there.  We called it a pool or 
pit....And as the daily thing, if water was in
there, we had to get the sump pump operating
to drain it out, so, you know, it wouldn’t be
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a problem operating machinery around it.  

Q.  Okay.  Do you know what day or about what
day this happened that you are describing?

A.  This would have been the Tuesday or
Wednesday of the week after Mother’s Day.  As
far as the exact date, I am not sure....

Q.  And when it rains, rainwater runoff goes
into that pit?

A.  Rainwater runoff goes into that....And it
is not just rainwater, it would be whatever is
on the pad, urea, DAP, or potash, you know,
mixed with rainwater would be in that pool....

Q.  Based on your knowledge of this area, is
it your belief that this pool of rainwater
contained fertilizer on the day that you
stepped in it?

A.  I would say so, yes....

Q.  When you stepped in, did you step in with
both feet or just one foot?

A.  Well, the right foot was the one that was
in deeper.  The left foot, probably just, you
know, not near as deep as the right foot was.

Q.  Okay.  Was your right foot completely
submerged or just part of it?

A.  Part of it....Well, the lower part.  It
didn’t come up over the shoe.  It was probably
two, two and a half inches.

Q.  Okay.  What part of your left foot got in
the water?

A.  Just right there around the toe....

Q.  After you stepped in the pool of water,
what did you do then?
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A.  I just kept going about my business trying
to make sure that the, you know, water was
emptied out....I didn’t stop to dry my foot
off or anything....

Q.  At any point during that day, did you
change shoes or socks or do anything to dry
your foot off?

A.  No.

Q.  Either foot?

A.  No, sir.

Q.  Okay.  When you stepped in the pool of
water, did you have any kind of pre-existing
skin breakdown on your feet?

A.  I don’t know if you call it a skin
breakdown, on the left foot I had off and on
an ingrown toenail.  On the right foot, I had
a blister on my big toe where I had - I have
my favorite pair of cowboy boots that I like
to wear and a Sunday or two - it may have been
the Sunday before Mother’s Day - I wore them
when I went to church.  And every time I wear
them, with that right toe I always dealt with
a blister....I had a blistered area on my big
toe and was treating it [with] Neosporin and
things like that....

Q.  After you stepped in the pool of water,
did you work - I think you said this, but did
you work the rest of the day with the shoe and
sock being wet on your right foot?

A.  It was wet for a while.  I don’t recall it
being totally wet all day long....

Q.  Did you return to work the next day?

A.  Yes, I did.  

Q.  Okay.  Did you continue working for a
period of time after this incident where you
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stepped in the pool of water?

A.  Yes, I did.

Q.  Over this period of time, did you begin to
experience anything unusual or any new
symptoms with your feet?

A.  My right foot was swelling.  It had
started swelling around the ankle and then I
started noticing, I guess for lack of a better
term, a clear fluid discharge from around the
blister area in my big toe.    

According to the record, the claimant sought

emergency treatment on May 25, 2015:

States he stepped off into a pit of water at
work last Monday.  States he had blister to
right great toe prior to that.  Has swollen,
red, macerated skin to right great toe and top
of foot that is draining.  Blackened area to
top of foot and toe....Patient with complaint
of right foot pain and swelling and sores
onset 2 weeks ago gradually worsening history
diabetes. 

Dr. Cobra A. Shanley’s impression was “Cellulitis

right foot” and “Diabetic foot ulcer.”  Dr. Shanley

noted on May 26, 2015, “His foot was cleaned, and the

wound was dressed last night and wrapped.  Unwrapped

this morning and examined it.  The swelling is actually

somewhat improved and the erythema to his foot is also

diminished and come down off the ankle significantly. 

He has noticed a difference as well.  There is a space

between the great toe and 2nd toe whereas last night
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they were touching because of the swelling....I did

explain to him the process of debridement and we are

going to hold for debridement rather than amputation of

his great toe.”

Dr. Shanley’s assessment on May 26, 2015 included

the following: “1.  Diabetic foot ulcer and cellulitis. 

2.  I think it is highly likely he has an evolving

sepsis....A General Surgery consult will be made.”

Dr. Marc A. Rogers saw the claimant on or about

May 27, 2015 and gave the following impression:

“Ulceration and soft tissue necrosis of the right great

toe and foot.  He has considerable cellulitis.  He is

quite stable at this point.  Blood sugars have improved

with aggressive treatment.  He is on broad-spectrum

antibiotics accordingly.  I am in hopes this is

relatively limited to the great toe itself.  It is

possible that the lesions on the dorsum of the foot,

maybe partial thickness loss and could be salvaged.  The

etiology of his condition is chronic ulcer of the right

great toe, which has developed into a necrosing soft-

tissue infection.  Poorly controlled diabetes is a major

contributing factor....He at least will need debridement

and amputation of the great toe, if not more.  The
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entire foot and actual lower leg are at risk.”  

An x-ray of the claimant’s right foot was taken on

May 27, 2015, with the impression, “Findings worrisome

for gas-forming soft tissue infection in the right great

toe with probable osteomyelitis of the lateral aspect of

the distal portion of the proximal phalanx of the right

great toe.”  

Dr. Rogers performed surgery on May 28, 2015: “1. 

Debridement of right foot to include skin, subcutaneous

tissue, fascia, muscle, and bone.  2.  Amputation of

right great toe with first metatarsal head.”  The pre-

and post-operative diagnosis was “1.  Soft tissue

infection and necrosis of right foot to include

osteomyelitis of the right great toe.  2.  Diabetes

mellitus.”  

Dr. Rogers reported on May 29, 2015, “Patient has

severe soft tissue infection involving the deep spaces

of the foot including periosteum and tendon sheaths.  I

am very concerned that we will not be able to salvage

the foot.  Concerns shared with the patient today.  I

informed him that this was the combination of poor blood

sugar control over many years.  I stressed to him the

importance of education and blood sugar control not only
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for this problem but also for potential problems with

cardiovascular disease, renal disease, etc.  He

acknowledges that he has been somewhat ignoring the

problem but basically it seems to be a problem with lack

of education regarding diabetes.  At this point I will

follow the response of the foot to this debridement but

amputation is a distinct probability.”  

Dr. Rogers performed a “Right below-knee

amputation” on June 2, 2015.  The pre-operative note

indicated, “The patient is a 60-year-old poorly

controlled diabetic, who suffers severe soft tissue

infection of the right foot.  He underwent his initial

debridement that revealed tremendous necrosis of the

soft tissue, and clinically, he has deep infection

extending up the pretibial region in the lower leg. 

Vascular status appears capable of healing a below-knee

amputation, therefore we are to proceed with his surgery

today.”  The pre- and post-operative diagnosis was

“Severe soft tissue infection of right lower extremity

with necrosis.”

Dr. Rogers noted on June 4, 2015, “Patient reports

he is doing well.  He also states his workmen’s

compensation claim has been denied....I wrote a letter
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at his request stating the timeline of his illness.  His

diabetes mellitus is a risk factor for lower extremity

infection but it is likely that the inoculating of that

was when he stepped in the water at work.”  

The record contains an undated letter from Dr.

Rogers:

This letter is in reference to Mr. George
Palmer and his claim for Workmen’s
Compensation.  These are the facts regarding
his case as he presented to me during his
hospital stay and subsequently amended through
correspondence with my office.  I have written
this letter at the request of Mr. Palmer to
offer the facts for an appeal of his denial
for Workmen’s Compensation.

On or about May 12, 2015 (Originally presented
as May 10, 2015), Mr. Palmer stepped into some
deep runoff rainwater at his place of
employment while fulfilling his normal duties.
According to the patient, this water was laden
with chemicals such as urea, muriate of potash
and DAP.  He had some areas of skin breakdown
on the toes of each foot for an extended
period prior to this incident.  Within just a
few days after stepping in the water he began
having swelling and discomfort of the right
foot.  By May 17 he really began soaking his
foot in Epsom salt in an attempt to gain some
relief.  On May 20 he was limping considerably
and could not get his shoe tied over that
foot.  The following day he tried to see a
physician but he couldn’t come up with the
out-of-pocket expense.  Patient continued to
perform his usual work duties and on May 23 he
experienced considerable nausea and then a
blister appeared on the following day on his
foot.  The day after that another black
blister appeared on the foot.  It was that
day, May 25, 2015, that he presented to the
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emergency room at Northwest Medical Center -
Bentonville because of these progressively
worsening problems.  

Additionally, in the summer of 2014 the
patient had a work-related physical exam and
was told at that time to watch his blood
sugars.  There was no official diagnosis of
diabetes mellitus.

This is the timeline as reported to be by
Mr. Palmer.  Given these events, it is my
opinion that with good medical certainty, the
inoculation to his foot occurred when he
stepped into the water while at work on
May 12, 2015.

The claimant testified that he returned to work for

the respondents on September 17, 2015.            

A pre-hearing order was filed on October 14, 2015. 

The claimant contended, “on May 11, 2015 he was

operating a sump pump for the respondents when he

stepped in a pool of water containing chemical runoff

near the fertilizer bay.  He informed Chris Newhart

about stepping in the pool of water.  He continued

working that day and the wet sock and shoe aggravated a

blister on his right foot.  His right foot became

swollen and infected a few days later, and he began

soaking his foot in Epsom salt and applying ice packs to

reduce the swelling.  On or about May 19, 2015 Chris

Newhart allowed the claimant to leave work early to see

a doctor about his swollen and infected foot, but due to
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a lack of insurance and insufficient funds the claimant

was unable to see a doctor that day.  On May 25, 2015,

the claimant presented to Northwest Medical Center with

fever and chills, seeking treatment of his painfully

swollen and infected right foot.  The claimant was

admitted with a diagnosis of severe soft tissue

infection of the right lower extremity with necrosis. 

After seven days in the hospital, on June 2, 2015, the

claimant’s right leg was amputated below the knee.  The

claimant has been off work under a doctor’s care since

on or about May 25, 2015, and is entitled to temporary

total disability benefits.  The claimant contends this

claim has been controverted in its entirety and his

attorney is entitled to a controverted attorney’s fee.”

The respondents contended that the claimant “did

not sustain a compensable injury arising out of and

within the course of his employment.  The claimant’s

pre-hearing does not suggest that he reported an injury

to his foot on any of the days where he claimed the

injury occurred.  The claimant cannot show that the

alleged blister is an accidental injury arising out of

and in the course of employment, nor can he show that

the source of the infection arose out of and in the
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course of the employment.  The claimant is diabetic and

his diabetes was uncontrolled at the time of his

admission to the hospital.  The claimant’s failure to

identify, protect, and treat any condition caused by his

diabetes, including but not limited to diabetic

ulceration, was unreasonable on his part and constitutes

an independent intervening cause.  The respondents

contend that the claimant returned to work on

September 17, 2015.”

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues:

1.  Compensability of injury to the claimant’s
right lower extremity on May 11, 2015.
2.  Temporary total disability benefits from
May 25, 2015 through a date to be determined.
3.  Medical benefits.
4.  Fees for legal services.  

The parties deposed Dr. Rogers on February 2, 2016. 

The respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Rogers:

Q.  What information were you given about what
Mr. Palmer’s course had been?

A.  Just, basically, relying on the record, I
was told that he had a wound on his right foot
that was likely infected and would likely need
surgical treatment....

Q.  If you will, just explain to us what you
saw on the right great toe or big toe.

A.  I could find some color pictures scanned
in here, but that may take a few minutes, so I
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just, again, refer back to the record.  On the
right foot, an 11-millimeter ulcer on the
bottom of the great toe, foul-smelling
drainage, pus, and it was black on the top of
the toe, and it appeared to me that it was
full thickness, dried gangrene on the top....

Q.  What did you find once you performed the
[first] surgery?

A.  There was extensive soft tissue infection
and necrosis of the toe, as well as infection
of the bone of the great toe, of the first
toe, and a large amount of tissue necrosis....

Q.  Doctor, with respect to the pathology,
what was the finding from the second surgery?

A.  I’ll just read it.  Right leg status-post
right great toe amputation showing areas of
acute gangrenous inflammation, tissue
necrosis, ulceration and cellulitis.  Acute
inflammation extending on the bone consistent
with acute osteomyelitis, severe arterial
sclerosis with occlusion of some of the
vessels, and resection margins were viable....

Q.  Was it ever determined what was the
infectious - what type of infection Mr. Palmer
had?  And I have the bacteriology information.

A.  Yes....Looks like we were able to isolate
the predominant organism as a streptococcus
bacteria....

Q.  And so [Dr. Rogers’ letter] says deep
runoff rainwater that he stepped into.  Do you
have any further explanation of what happened
than that?

A.  No.  That’s what he told me happened.  The
picture I got is rainwater had actually come
into a covered area, and he stepped in it and
soaked his foot....Per the letter, it says
within just a few days after stepping in the
water, he began having swelling and discomfort
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in the right foot....

Q.  You mention that the water was laden with
chemicals such as urea, potash, and DAP.  Are
you familiar with all those chemicals?

A.  Well, I’ve heard of urea and potash. 
That’s about it....

Q.  Are you saying that the chemicals caused
some physical injury to the skin?

A.  No, I am not asserting that....

Q.  Are you just trying to relate what he had
told you?

A.  Exactly....

Q.  And you don’t have any information that
the water had some particular bacteria in it?

A.  I have no information....

Q.  And so if you took away the stepping in
the water, and everything else presented to
you was the same, that he had an open blister
and that he then had had this sequence of
things, that’s just as likely a scenario as
stepping into the water, is it not?

A.  This situation occurs without that
particular inciting event.

The claimant’s attorney examined Dr. Rogers:

Q.  Is it fair to say that your opinions in
this case are set forth in this letter?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Okay.  And as I read this letter, it
appears to me that your opinion was that
Mr. Palmer suffered an infection in his right
foot when he stepped in a pool of water at
Midwest Fertilizer.  Is that fair?
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A.  Yes.  

Q.  And this infection eventually required
amputation of Mr. Palmer’s right leg below the
knee.  Is that correct?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  And your opinions in this letter, I think
you’ve said before, are based on your
discussion with Mr. Palmer and the timeline of
events that he presented to you.  Is that
fair?  

A.  Yes....

Q.  Is it your opinion that Mr. Palmer’s right
foot became infected after stepping in a pool
of water while working at Midwest Fertilizer?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  And this infection later required 
amputation of his right leg below the knee,
correct?

A.  Yes.

Q.  If Mr. Palmer had not stepped in that pool
of water, would he have required the right leg
amputation that you performed on June 2, 2015,
in your opinion?

A.  I can’t answer that.  I’m sorry.  I have a
little trouble with that question.  You’re
asking me to tell the future if that had not
happened.

Q.  No, sir.

A.  That’s how I answered it.

Q.  No, sir.  I’m simply asking would you have
had to perform, in your opinion, the right leg
amputation that you performed on June 2, 2015,
had Mr. Palmer not stepped in that pool of
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water?

A.  No.       

  After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed

an opinion on March 28, 2016.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant proved he sustained a

compensable injury.  The administrative law judge

awarded medical treatment and temporary total disability

benefits.  The respondents appeal to the Full

Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2012) provides,

in pertinent part:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(I) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ... arising
out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is
“accidental” only if it is caused by a
specific incident and is identifiable by time
and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2012).  “Objective findings”

are those findings which cannot come under the voluntary

control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).
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The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(E)(i)(Repl. 2012).  Preponderance of the evidence

means the evidence having greater weight or convincing

force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81

Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  Claimant has met his burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he suffered a

compensable injury to his right lower extremity on or

about May 11, 2015.”  The Full Commission reviews an

administrative law judge’s decision de novo, and it is

the duty of the Full Commission to conduct its own fact-

finding independent of that done by the administrative

law judge.  Crawford v. Pace Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60,

929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full Commission makes its

own findings in accordance with the preponderance of the

evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark. App.

230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).

The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable injury.  The record indicates that the



PALMER - G503911 18

claimant was assessed with Diabetes mellitus no later

than September 2008.  The claimant had been prescribed

medication for high blood sugar levels in 1998, and Dr.

Dow assessed “poorly controlled diabetes” in 2010.  The

record therefore shows that the claimant had a pre-

existing diabetic condition.  

The claimant became employed with the respondents

in April 2015.  As we have noted, the claimant testified

that his work for the respondents included mixing and

blending of fertilizer chemicals.  The claimant contends

that he sustained a compensable injury to his right

lower extremity on or about May 11, 2015.  The claimant

testified that, when he reported to work on May 11,

2015, he was already suffering with a nonwork-related

blister on his right toe which was the result of wearing

a pair of boots, away from the workplace.  The claimant

testified that he stepped with both feet into a pool of

water at work which the claimant said contained

chemicals used in mixing fertilizer.  The claimant

testified that his feet were “wet for a while” but he

continued to work and did not immediately notice an

injury or abnormality involving his right foot.  The

claimant testified that, over a period of days, his
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right foot and ankle began swelling.  The claimant

testified that he informed his supervisor that he had

stepped into a pool of water, that his foot was

swelling, and that he required medical attention.

The claimant’s supervisor, Chris Newhart, did not

corroborate the claimant’s testimony.  Mr. Newhart

testified that the claimant informed him on or about

May 20, 2015 that the claimant had “twisted his ankle or

something getting off the skid steer.”  Chris Newhart

testified, “George may have said something about

stepping into the water previous to that, but I really -

all I took was that he had twisted his ankle getting off

the skid steer.”  Chris Newhart did not corroborate the

claimant’s testimony that a blister on the claimant’s

right toe had become infected because of runoff

rainwater with chemical contaminants.

Morever, the medical evidence did not corroborate

the claimant’s testimony.  The Full Commission

recognizes the notation at the emergency room on May 25,

2015, “States he stepped off into a pit of water at work

last Monday.  States he had blister to right great toe

prior to that.”  However, Dr. Shanley’s impression was

“Cellulitis right foot” and “Diabetic foot ulcer.”  Dr.
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Shanley did not opine, and the evidence does not

demonstrate, that these diagnoses resulted from the

claimant’s foot becoming wet on or about May 11, 2015. 

Dr. Shanley’s assessment on May 26, 2015 included

“evolving sepsis.”  The record does not show that this

assessment was causally related to an incident at work.  

Dr. Rogers noted on or about May 27, 2015, “The

etiology of his condition is chronic ulcer of the right

great toe, which has developed into a necrosing soft-

tissue infection.  Poorly controlled diabetes is a major

contributing factor.”  The evidence does not demonstrate

that these conditions described by Dr. Rogers were

related to an alleged incident at work.  The record does

not show that the soft-tissue infection or poorly-

controlled diabetes were caused by stepping into the

pool of water at work, or that these conditions were

aggravated by the alleged incident.  An x-ray on May 27,

2015 confirmed a “soft tissue infection in the right

great toe” along with other abnormalities, but again,

the probative evidence does not demonstrate that this

condition was causally related to the alleged incident

at work.  Dr. Rogers specifically reported on May 29,

2015, “I informed him that this was the combination of
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poor blood sugar control over many years.”  

The Full Commission recognizes Dr. Rogers’

statement on June 4, 2015, “His diabetes mellitus is a

risk factor for lower extremity infection but it is

likely that the inoculating of that was when he stepped

in the water at work.”  The Commission has the authority

to accept or reject a medical opinion and the authority

to determine its probative value.  Poulan Weed Eater v.

Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878 (2002).  It is

within the Commission’s province to weigh all of the

medical evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989

S.W.2d 151 (1999).  The Commission is entitled to review

the basis for a doctor’s opinion in deciding the weight

and credibility of the opinion and medical evidence. 

Swift-Eckrich, Inc. v. Brock, 63 Ark. App. 118, 975

S.W.2d 857 (1998).  

In the present matter, Dr. Rogers’ opinion

regarding causation was based on the history provided to

him by the claimant.  The Commission is not required to

believe the testimony of the claimant or any other

witness, but may translate into findings of fact only

those portions of the testimony that it deems worthy of



PALMER - G503911 22

belief.  Id.  Cedar Chem. Co. v. Knight, 99 Ark. App.

162, 258 S.W.3d 394 (2007).  The evidence before the

Commission does not corroborate the claimant’s

testimony.  The Full Commission finds in the present

matter that the claimant was not a credible witness, and

that the claimant did not prove his pre-existing

diabetes or necrotic infection were the result of

stepping into a pool of water at work.  

Additionally, even if the claimant had stepped into

a pool of water which was laden with chemical

contaminants, Dr. Rogers was not sure whether this

alleged incident really caused the infection in the

claimant’s right foot.  Dr. Rogers admitted at

deposition that he was not asserting that chemicals

“caused some physical injury to the skin.”  Dr. Rogers

testified, “I’ve heard of urea and potash.  That’s about

it.”  Dr. Rogers could offer no expert opinion with

regard to whether chemicals purported to be in a pool of

water caused the infection or necrosis which led to

amputation of the claimant’s leg.  Dr. Rogers further

admitted that, even if the claimant had not stepped in

water, “This situation occurs without that particular

inciting event.”  There is no probative evidence before
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the Commission demonstrating that the claimant’s

hospitalization and treatment beginning May 25, 2015

were causally related to a workplace incident, or that

such an incident “aggravated” a pre-existing condition

leading to the claimant’s need for treatment beginning

May 25, 2015 and following.

The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that the claimant did not prove by a preponderance of

the evidence that he sustained a compensable injury. 

The claimant did not prove that he sustained an

accidental injury causing internal or external physical

harm to the body.  The claimant did not prove that he

sustained an injury which arose out of and in the course

of employment, required medical services, or resulted in

disability.  The claimant did not prove that he

sustained an injury which resulted from a specific

incident identifiable by time and place of occurrence. 

Finally, the claimant did not establish a compensable

injury by medical evidence supported by objective

findings.  The evidence does not demonstrate that the

swelling, infection, blackening, and other abnormalities

in the claimant’s right lower extremity were causally

related to a workplace incident, or were the result of
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an aggravation from a work-related incident.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

therefore, the Full Commission finds that the claimant

did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a compensable injury.  The claim for benefits

herein is respectfully dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.            

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the record in this

claim, I dissent from the majority opinion, finding that

the claimant failed to establish by the preponderance of

the evidence that he suffered a compensable injury to

his right lower extremity. 

For the claimant to establish a compensable

injury as a result of a specific incident, the following

requirements of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002), must be established: (1) proof by a preponderance
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of the evidence of an injury arising out of and in the

course of employment; (2) proof by a preponderance of

the evidence that the injury caused internal or external

physical harm to the body which required medical

services or resulted in disability or death; (3) medical

evidence supported by objective findings, as defined in

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (4)(D), establishing the

injury; and (4) proof by a preponderance of the evidence

that the injury was caused by a specific incident and is

identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Mikel v.

Engineered Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126, 938

S.W.2d 876 (1997). 

The medical records and the testimony support

a finding that the claimant suffered a work-related

injury to his lower right extremity.  The claimant

offered credible testimony regarding his injury.  The

claimant testified that prior to May 10, 2015 (Mother’s

Day) he developed a blister on the big toe of his right

foot after wearing a pair of cowboy boots to church. 

The claimant was unsure of the specific date that this

blister developed but testified that it was up to two

weeks prior to May 11, 2015.  Over the course of time

between when the blister developed and when he sustained
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the work-related injury, the claimant treated the

blister with Neosporin.  

The claimant explained that the respondent had

an area where various types of fertilizers are mixed

before being loaded into trucks.  That area has a bay or

pit that fills with rainwater after a rain.

According to the claimant, on the Tuesday or

Wednesday following Mother’s Day, he was using a sump

pump to drain rainwater from the pit.  While in

operation, the hose on the pump became kinked and in

order to straighten the hose, the claimant had to step

into the water.  When the claimant stepped into the

water approximately two to two and one-half inches of

his tennis shoe became submerged.  The claimant

testified that he continued to work and did not stop to

dry off his foot or remove his wet socks and shoes.

When the claimant went home after work he

noticed a red area over the top of four of his toes on

his right foot.  The claimant’s big toe did not have

this same red area.  The claimant continued to work as

scheduled but several days later noticed swelling in his

right foot around the ankle and a clear discharge from

the blister area around his big toe.
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The claimant testified that he first began

experiencing chills on the night of May 20, 2015. 

However, he did not seek treatment that night.  The

claimant continued to report to work until his symptoms

reached a point where he requested permission from his

supervisor, Chris Newhart, to get medical treatment. 

Newhart gave the claimant permission to get medical

treatment from a clinic but he did not have medical

insurance or the required payment.  Finally, on May 25,

2015 the claimant’s condition worsened to a point where

he sought medical treatment at the emergency room at

Northwest Medical Center in Bentonville where he was

diagnosed with cellulitis right foot and diabetic foot

ulcer.

The claimant was treated by Dr. Marc Rogers

who performed amputations of the claimant’s right big

toe, right foot and, ultimately, his right lower

extremity below the knee.  Dr. Rogers provided an

opinion regarding the claimant’s injury.  Dr. Rogers’

letter stated, in pertinent part:

This letter is in reference to Mr.
George Palmer and his claim for
Workmen’s Compensation. ...

On or about May 12, 2015 (Originally
presented as May 10, 2015), Mr.
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Palmer stepped into some deep runoff
rainwater at his place of employment
while fulfilling his normal duties. 
According to the patient, this water
was laden with chemicals such as
urea, muriate of potash and DAP.  He
had some areas of skin breakdown on
the toes of each foot for an
extended period prior to this
incident.  Within just a few days
after stepping in the water he began
having swelling and discomfort of
the right foot.  By May 17 he really
began soaking his foot in Epsom salt
in an attempt to gain some relief. 
On May 20 he was limping
considerably and could not get his
shoe tied over that foot.  The
following day he tried to see a
physician but he couldn’t come up
with the out-of-pocket expense. 
Patient continued to perform his
usual work duties and on May 23 he
experienced considerable nausea and
then a blister appeared on the
following day on his foot.  The day
after that another black blister
appeared on the foot.  It was that
day, May 25, 2015, that he presented
to the emergency room at Northwest
Medical Center - Bentonville because
of these progressively worsening
problems.

Additionally, in the summer of 2014
the patient had a work-related
physical exam and was told at that
time to watch his blood sugars. 
There was no official diagnosis of
diabetes mellitus.

This is the timeline as reported to
me by Mr. Palmer.  Given these
events, it is my opinion that with
good medical certainty, the
inoculation to his foot occurred
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when he stepped into the water while
at work on May 12, 2015. (Emphasis
added).

Because Dr. Rogers’ opinion was given based on

the history provided to him by the claimant and they did

not find the claimant to be a credible witness, the

majority assessed little to no weight to Dr. Rogers’

opinion.  I disagree with this determination.  I find

that the claimant was a credible witness.  At the

emergency room the claimant gave a history of his injury

that was consistent with his testimony.  The claimant

indicated that he had stepped into a pit of water at

work the week before and that he had a blister to his

right big toe prior to that.  He also stated that he had

a gradually worsening history of diabetes.  Also, his

supervisor’s testimony that the claimant might have said

something to him about stepping into water supports the

claimant’s testimony.

Additionally, Dr. Rogers testified in his

deposition that his opinion was not only based on the

history provided to him by the claimant but was also

based on his knowledge, experience, actual care and

treatment of the claimant and what he saw when he was

treating him.  Thus, his opinion should be accorded the
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same deference received by any credible medical opinion.

Dr. Rogers’ opinion was also questioned

because of testimony he gave during his deposition. 

When asked what he relied upon to state that the event

of stepping in the water was the event where the

infection occurred, Dr. Rogers replied that it was

because of the sequence of events.  Dr. Rogers indicated

that, “[t]his situation occurs without that particular

inciting event.”  However, when asked on cross-

examination, “... I’m simply asking would you have had

to perform, in your opinion, the right leg amputation

that you performed on June 2nd, 2015, had Mr. Palmer not

stepped in that pool of water?”, Dr. Rogers replied,

“[n]o.”

Despite any contrary testimony, it is clear

from Dr. Rogers’ initial opinion letter and his

deposition testimony on cross-examination, that he

believed that the claimant’s exposure to the pool of

water was the inoculating factor in his injury.

The majority has offered the claimant’s

diabetes diagnosis as an explanation for his injury.  A

pre-existing disease or infirmity does not disqualify a

claim if the employment aggravated, accelerated, or
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combined with the disease or infirmity to produce the

disability for which compensation is sought.  See,

Nashville Livestock Commission v. Cox, 302 Ark. 69, 787

S.W.2d 664 (1990); Conway Convalescent Center v.

Murphree, 266 Ark. 985, 585 S.W.2d 462 (Ark. App. 1979);

St. Vincent Medical Center v. Brown, 53 Ark. App. 30,

917 S.W.2d 550 (1996).  The employer takes the employee

as he finds him.  Murphree, supra.  In such cases, the

test is not whether the injury causes the condition, but

rather the test is whether the injury aggravates,

accelerates, or combines with the condition.  However,

although a disabling symptom of a pre-existing condition

may be compensable if it is brought on by an accident

arising out of and in the course of employment, the

employee’s entitlement to compensation ends when his

condition is restored to the condition that existed

before the injury unless the injury contributes to the

condition by accelerating or combining with the pre-

existing condition.  See, Arkansas Power & Light Co. v.

Scroggins,230 Ark. 936, 328 S.W.2d 97 (1959).

In the case at bar, the claimant did have the

pre-existing condition of diabetes; however, he also had

the pre-existing condition of a diabetic ulcer on the
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big toe of his right foot.  Although the majority

addressed the pre-existing diabetes, the diabetic ulcer

was not addressed.  Here, the condition that was

aggravated by the work-related incident was the

claimant’s diabetic ulcer.  Before stepping into the

water the claimant had been able to adequately care for

the blister on his toe.  The claimant was not limping or

experiencing swelling in his foot and ankle and the

claimant’s toe was neither discolored, infected nor

necrotic.  The claimant was able to perform his work

duties without any problems.  However, after stepping

into the pit of water the claimant began suffering

increased pain which caused him to limp noticeably and

symptoms in the form of swelling, discoloration,

necrosis and infection.

Based on the objective findings contained

within the claimant’s medical records and his testimony

of increased pain and symptoms following his work-

related injury.  I find that this injury aggravated the

claimant’s diabetic ulcer and is, therefore, a

compensable injury.  Thus, I would award the claimant

benefits for medical treatment.

The claimant has also established that he is
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entitled to receive temporary total disability benefits

beginning May 25, 2015 and continuing through September

17, 2015.   The healing period ends when the underlying

condition causing the disability has become stable and

nothing further in the way of treatment will improve

that condition.  Mad Butcher, Inc. v. Parker, 4 Ark.

App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582 (1982).  In the present case,

the claimant entered the hospital on May 25, 2015 and

underwent debridement and three amputations.  The

claimant also received physical therapy before returning

to work on September 17, 2015.  Therefore, I would award

the claimant temporary total disability benefits for the

period beginning May 25, 2015 and continuing through

September 17, 2015.

For the foregoing reasons, I must dissent from

the majority opinion.

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


